
Joint Planning Board and 
Planning, Licenses & Development Committee 

AGENDA 

September 12, 2022 6:30 PM City Hall, 2nd Floor Council Chambers 

1. Roll Call

2. Approval of Meeting Minutes – August 8, 2022

3. Public Workshop

Ordinance O-2022-11 – Relating to amendments to the Business Growth & Reuse
Zoning District. Petitioner, Randall Walter, proposes to amend Table 8-1 and Section
5.4.5 of Chapter 100 Land Development Code (LDC) of the City Code of Ordinances to
permit “Recreation/Entertainment Facility - Indoor” as a principal permitted use in the
Business Growth & Reuse Zoning District.

4. Staff Updates

5. New Business

6. Next Meeting – Tuesday, October 11, 2022

7. Adjourn
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PLANNING, LICENSES AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 6 
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Planning Board  
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Pamela Russell Slack, Chair 

Mayor George S. Hansel 

Councilor Michael Remy 

David Orgaz, Vice Chair 

Roberta Mastrogiovanni 

Harold Farrington 

Armando Rangel 

Randyn Markelon, Alternate 

Planning Board  

Members Not Present: 

Emily Lavigne-Bernier 

Gail Somers, Alternate 

Tammy Adams, Alternate 

Kenneth Kost, Alternate 

6:30 PM 

Planning, Licenses & 

Development Committee 

Members Present: 

Kate M. Bosley, Chair 

Michael Giacomo 

Philip M. Jones 

Gladys Johnsen 

Raleigh C. Ormerod – 

remote participation due to 

medical quarantine 

Planning, Licenses & 

Development Committee 

Members Not Present: 

Council Chambers, 

City Hall 

Staff Present: 

Jesse Rounds, Community 

Development Director 

Mari Brunner, Senior Planner 

Evan Clements, Planner 

Amanda Palmeira, Asst. City 

Attorney 

Med Kopczynski, Economic 

Development Director 

9 

I) Roll Call10 

11 

Chair Bosley called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM and a roll call was taken. 12 

13 

II) Approval of Meeting Minutes – June 13, 202214 

15 

A motion was made by Councilor Phil Jones to approve the June 13, 2022 meeting minutes. The 16 

motion was seconded Mayor George Hansel and was unanimously approved by roll call vote. 17 

18 

III) Public Workshop19 

Ordinance O-2022-09 – Relating to amendments to the City of Keene Land Development 20 

Code. Petitioner, City of Keene Community Development Department, proposes to amend 21 

sections of Chapter 100 “Land Development Code” (LDC) of the City Code of Ordinances to 22 

change the minimum lot size in the Rural District from 5 ac to 2 ac; Display uses that are 23 

permitted within the Conservation Residential Development subdivision (CRD) regulations in 24 
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Table 8-1 and the “Permitted Uses” sections of the Rural, Low Density, and Low Density-1 25 

Districts in Article 3; Modify the density factor and minimum lot size for the Rural District within 26 

the CRD regulations to 2 ac per unit and 32,000 sf, respectively; Add density incentive options to 27 

the CRD regulations, including an open space density incentive, a solar incentive, and workforce 28 

housing incentive; Modify the permitted uses within the CRD regulations for the Rural District 29 

and Low Density-1 District to include multifamily dwelling with limitations; and, Remove the 30 

requirement to submit a “Yield Analysis Plan” and add additional submittal and filing 31 

requirements for CRD applications in Article 25. 32 

33 

Public Workshop 34 

Senior Planner Mari Brunner addressed the committee and recalled that staff came before the 35 

Committee in June to discuss this this ordinance, which at the time was not yet a formal ordinance 36 

but rather an idea. Feedback from that meeting was turned into what is before the committee 37 

today in the form of an ordinance. In addition, staff identified a couple glitches that they are 38 

proposing to fix with this ordinance. She said that this item started out when staff reviewed the 39 

Rural District to identify opportunities for housing that would fit within the intent of that district. 40 

As part of that effort, staff  researched the history of the Rural District, which was historically 41 

referred to as the Agricultural District. Staff felt bringing back the minimum lot size to two acres, 42 

which is what it was historically, would make a lot of sense. Along with this, the CRD 43 

Subdivision regulations were reviewed to ensure they are consistent with the proposed lot size 44 

change. While reviewing the CRD regulations, staff found a couple glitches that need to be fixed. 45 

In addition, staff took this opportunity to look at ways to promote some of the other community 46 

goals within the CRD regulations, including workforce housing, open space preservation, and 47 

renewable energy. 48 

49 

Ms. Brunner went on to say that the Rural District is a residential zoning district that is generally 50 

located outside of the valley floor of Keene. She referred to a map, and noted that the Rural 51 

parcels are shown in green and are generally beyond where City water and sewer service is 52 

available as well. The intent of this district is to provide for areas of very low density 53 

development that is predominantly residential or agricultural in nature. Permitted residential uses 54 

include: single family dwelling, Two-family/duplex (as part of a CRD development only), and 55 

manufactured housing, which can only occur in a manufactured housing park. 56 

57 

There are a limited number of commercial, open space and infrastructure uses that are permitted, 58 

such as animal care facility, bed and breakfast, greenhouse/nursery, kennel, small group home, 59 

cemetery, community garden, conservation area, farming, golf course, gravel pit, small-scale, 60 

medium-scale, and large-scale solar energy systems, and telecommunications facilities. This is the 61 

full list of uses permitted within the district. 62 

63 

Ms. Brunner noted that there are about 1,118 parcels of land in the Rural District. This figure 64 

doesn't include 407 condo parcels, and she explained that the condo parcels are not parcels of land 65 

but rather signify the ownership structure. Excluding condos, there are 1,118 parcels which cover 66 

an area of over 14,300 acres. The minimum lot size is five acres. However, the five acres can be 67 

reduced to two acres if the parcel has access to both City water and sewer. Ms. Brunner noted 68 

there is a high number of parcels in the Rural District which are less than five acres that currently 69 

exist. In fact, there are 643 which is about 58% of all parcels which she felt was a high number of 70 
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parcels to be non-conforming and added it probably goes back to the fact that the minimum lot 71 

size used to be two acres. In 1971, the minimum lot size was two acres and prior to1970 it was 72 

10,000 square feet or one acre if the lot did not have access to City water and sewer. Ms. Brunner 73 

further stated staff also believes another reason is the City used to allow a type of development 74 

called a Planned Unit Development; an option that existed under zoning and was under the 75 

purview of the Planning Board. The Planning Board had the authority to vary the density or 76 

intensity of land use, basically they had free range to allow any lot size and any dimensional 77 

requirements as long as a holistic plan was presented that showed the full neighborhood plan. 78 

There have been a number of PUDs that were approved in Keene, and this is where we see some 79 

of the smaller lot sizes in the Rural District. This option ceased to exist prior to 1994.   80 

 81 

Ms. Brunner stated the reason for providing this context is because the City is proposing to 82 

reduce the minimum lot size in the Rural District from five acres to two acres, partly to bring lots 83 

that exist today into compliance with the minimum lot size. Another reason relates to the 84 

reasoning for the switch to 5 acres in the first place. Going back to the discussion at the time, it 85 

seems that the change to a five acre minimum lot size was meant to slow growth in the City and 86 

also because of concerns regarding access to City water and sewer, and the large land area that 87 

was needed for septic systems and leach fields. This technology has improved over time – it is 88 

possible to have a septic system and leach field, place it 75 feet from the well, and that can fit on 89 

a much smaller lot now. Therefore, staff feels two acres is appropriate in the Rural District, 90 

which is still a low density development pattern and would open up moderate amount of 91 

development opportunity in the district for people who have developable land. 92 

 93 

Ms. Brunner addressed Conservation Residential Development Subdivision regulations (CRD) 94 

next. She explained the conservation residential development subdivision is a type of subdivision 95 

in which at least 50% of the land is conserved permanently as open space and development is 96 

concentrated on the remaining portion of the site. This approach allows the same number of 97 

residential units as could be built with the conventional subdivision. However, it provides for 98 

more flexibility with the design and placement of those units, in order to maximize the protection 99 

of important natural features, such as wetlands, aquifers, steep slopes etc. The flexibility allows 100 

for units to be placed in the best location while also maintaining the character of the surrounding 101 

area.  102 

 103 

In order to utilize the CRD subdivision option, the land must be located either in the Low 104 

Density, Low Density 1, or Rural district and it must meet the minimum tract size requirements 105 

outlined in Table 19-1 of the Land Development Code. Land in Low Density or Low Density 1 106 

has to be at least five acres to start with and in the Rural District, it has to be at least 10 acres. A 107 

CRD is required for subdivisions that meet those criteria that propose a creation of three or more 108 

lots and the layout of a new road.  109 

 110 

Within the CRD Regulations, staff propose to modify the lot size in the Rural District and the 111 

density factor to be consistent with the proposed changes for the underlying zoning district. 112 

Under the CRD, the idea is that one would get the same number of units as they would with 113 

conventional subdivision. By changing the lot size from five acres to two acres, the density 114 

factor would also need to be changed to two acres per unit so it would be the same number of 115 

units if someone was to pursue a conventional subdivision. In addition, staff is also proposing to 116 
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change the minimum lot size from one acre to 32,000 square feet; the reason for that change is so 117 

that you can physically fit all the units onto the developable portion of land that is left after 118 

someone has placed 50% in conservation. 119 

 120 

Ms. Brunner went on to say one thing staff identified after the ordinance was introduced to City 121 

Council is that the subdivision regulations currently state that if a lot is created which is less than 122 

one acre, it must have the access to City sewer unless otherwise permitted within the LDC. She 123 

noted staff provided a red-lined version of the ordinance for the Committee tonight that proposes 124 

a minor amendment to clarify that any lots created under the CRD option within the Rural 125 

District could have a septic system in place of connecting to City sewer. 126 

 127 

Ms. Brunner next addressed what is being referred to as a “menu of incentives” to add to the 128 

CRD Regulations to try and promote community goals related to work force housing, renewable 129 

energy and land conservation. 130 

 131 

The first proposed incentive is an open space density incentive, where the developer would be 132 

required to place at least 65% of land in conservation and in return they would get a density 133 

bonus of 10% or one dwelling unit, whichever is greater. In order to take advantage of that 134 

option the starting tract area has to be at least 10 acres. Referring to the proposed amendment, 135 

Mayor Hansel asked why the requirement regarding septic systems cannot be removed in its 136 

entirety. He asked if a septic system can fit on a half-acre lot why that could not just be the 137 

requirement. Ms. Brunner stated this was a pretty standard requirement from many decades ago 138 

when leach fields were a lot larger. However, Ms. Brunner stated staff would not feel 139 

comfortable changing this requirement without having a deeper conversation with other City 140 

departments, in particular Public Works. The Mayor encouraged staff to look into this issue.  141 

 142 

Ms. Brunner addressed the next incentive which is solar. The intent of this incentive is to 143 

encourage the installation of solar photovoltaic energy systems in new construction. It is based 144 

on the premise that the ideal orientation for buildings to harvest solar energy is within 30 degrees 145 

of true south. The criteria to receive this incentive is that at least 50% of the lots within the 146 

subdivision must be solar oriented. This means that the longest lot line dimension is oriented 147 

within thirty degrees of a true east-west line. All dwelling units on solar-oriented lots must be 148 

oriented so that the long axis faces within 20 degrees of true south, and at least 4 kilowatts of 149 

solar PV must be installed for each dwelling unit on a solar-oriented lot. In addition, where 150 

practical, this option requires that the predominant street pattern shall be oriented within 30 151 

degrees of east-west orientation.  152 

 153 

Staff is proposing that there would be additional submittal requirements for this incentive, 154 

including a written request that describes how the development meets the criteria as well as a 155 

solar access plan that demonstrates it would be possible to site building areas or structures on 156 

solar-oriented lots that are not obscured for a minimum of four hours between 9:00 am and 3:00 157 

pm on any day of the year. The Mayor asked whether community solar placement has been 158 

contemplated in this proposed. Ms. Brunner answered in the affirmative and stated  159 

they have to show that it would be possible to place the building or a building area that is 160 

oriented south and then they have to install solar PV per unit but it does not have to be a separate 161 

array for each unit, so it could be done as community solar but it has to be located in the 162 
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development. Ms. Brunner noted the incentive for this would be 10% or one dwelling unit, 163 

whichever is greater, similar to the open space incentive. 164 

165 

The last proposed density incentive is for workforce housing. The intent of this incentive is to 166 

encourage development that provides affordable workforce housing. Workforce Housing is 167 

proposed to be defined as housing that is sold at initial sale for a price that can be afforded by a 168 

household with an income of not more than 80% of the HUD Median Area Income for a family of 169 

four in Cheshire County – this is for owner-occupied. For rentals, it is defined as housing that is 170 

rented for a price that can be afforded by a household with an income not more than 60% of the 171 

HUD Median Area Income for a family of three in Cheshire County. In order to be eligible for 172 

this incentive, a development must guarantee that at least 20% of the total number of units, 173 

including any units allowed by a density bonus, will be workforce housing. Ms. Brunner noted 174 

according to 2021 numbers, she recalls that $300,000 is the number for workforce housing with 175 

an average rental amount of $1,300 a month. She added this is workforce housing, not subsidized 176 

or low income housing. 177 

178 

Ms. Brunner went on to say in order to ensure that any residential units that are designated as 179 

workforce housing remain affordable, this ordinance proposes that units shall either be sold or 180 

rented with a deed restriction and recorded housing agreement that names an Income 181 

Verification Agent who will verify that the purchaser or renter meets the income requirements. 182 

The resale value or rental value shall be restricted to the affordable purchase or rental price for a 183 

period of 30 years. In addition, the workforce housing units must be of the same approximate 184 

size, character, quality, and construction as the market rate units, and they must be distributed 185 

evenly throughout the project.  186 

187 

Councilor Giacomo asked whether the resale value of a purchased house is based on assessed 188 

value by the City over 30 years. Ms. Brunner stated the resale value would have to continue to be 189 

at a price that is affordable and added there is language built into the ordinance – Planner Evan 190 

Clements added it is 80% of the AMI plus 2% of the CPI. Councilor Giacomo stated his concern 191 

is if affordable housing prices start to go up but income doesn’t, the CPI may not have gained as 192 

much and asked how the resale price would be calculated in an instance such as that. Mr. 193 

Clements stated the goal is to keep it at an affordable price and the properties are not going to 194 

appreciate compared to a market rate unit. Tying it with the CPI will allow it to appreciate more 195 

compared to other communities that don’t do that and it is tied strictly to the median area 196 

income. If someone purchases a workforce housing unit and in 15 years the average median 197 

income goes down and they are forced to sell that home, they will sell it for less because that 198 

home is tied to income not the appreciated value of that house. Councilor Giacomo stated he 199 

appreciates the intent and was just looking for loopholes which someone could use in the future 200 

if it is not addressed. Mr. Clements added there is nothing stopping a workforce housing unit 201 

owner from making improvements, but they would not see a return on investment as opposed to 202 

what someone would see with a market rate home. 203 

204 

Councilor Remy stated he understands the intent but doesn’t like the idea of not being able to 205 

take advantage of owning a home. He stated he is in support of keeping it affordable but is 206 

worried about the repercussions. Chair Bosley stated she too agrees with what Councilor Remy 207 

just stated; home ownership is valuable and qualifying for one of these units is probably going to 208 
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be even a bigger deal for someone who is striving for this opportunity to own their own home but 209 

then to take all those perks a normal home owner would receive by having their property 210 

appreciate in value, is of concern to her. The Chair felt a home is most people’s biggest asset - 211 

it’s your retirement, it allows for many opportunities and could be someone’s biggest savings 212 

account. She felt consideration needs to be given to not harming these homeowners. Councilor 213 

Remy felt as long as someone owns one of these units for a longer period they should have some 214 

benefits. He felt 30 years was a long time. 215 

216 

Ms. Mastrogiovanni asked where the 30 year time limit came from. Ms. Brunner stated this was 217 

a standard period other communities have adopted as kind of a reasonable timeframe and also 218 

because the developer is getting a permanent density bonus and is increasing the density into the 219 

future permanently, staff felt providing that return should last for at least a certain period of time. 220 

Thirty years seems to be the period most communities have agreed on.  221 

222 

Chair Bosley stated if this was an agency constructing multi-unit housing developments with the 223 

intent to rent, this type of restriction seems fair where owning this property has the intent of 224 

turning a profit. However, when one of these properties is sold to a citizen in Keene who is just 225 

looking for an opportunity, perhaps lessening those restrictions might be prudent. Most people 226 

who move to Keene, do so because they like this community to raise a family but once their kids 227 

move away they perhaps want to move closer to them and this type of restriction could be 228 

harmful to them. 229 

230 

Chair Russell Slack asked whether there was any type of percentage that can be added. She used 231 

an example of a housing grant where each year you live in the home the percentage of return is 232 

more. She felt the proposed program is a good opportunity for young families to be able to 233 

purchase a home in Keene. Most people moving out of their home in the first 5 to 10 years is 234 

slim. People who would qualify for this type of housing are not ones who would get the kinds of 235 

raises other type of homeowners do, and this is one way to make it affordable for them. Chair 236 

Slack stated many communities across the state are trying to figure out how to make affordable 237 

housing available in their communities. She stated she is in favor but would not want to see it go 238 

less than 25 years, as most people are going to have a difficult time maintaining these homes.  239 

240 

Councilor Ormerod stated if the Committee was looking to modify the language, NH Housing 241 

Authority has guidelines and suggested perhaps looking at the FHA Guidelines for guidance. Mr. 242 

Clements noted this program is about incentivizing developers to create affordable dwelling 243 

units, it is not necessarily about creating vehicles for wealth building. He stated he understands 244 

what was said about what a home can do for most people (a way to build wealth) but indicated 245 

this is not the intent of this proposal. It is about creating affordable places for people to live not 246 

just for the first person who lives there but for the second and third person. If it doesn’t work for 247 

the first person and they have to move on because life happens, the unit is then available for the 248 

next person. 249 

250 

The Mayor asked whether staff has checked with developers to see if this something they would 251 

be interested in. Ms. Brunner stated it is challenging right now with the market that the way it is, 252 

but assuming the market does come down, staff did reach out to some other communities that 253 

have workforce housing options to this to see how successful they have been. Mr. Clements did 254 
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have a conversation with the Town of Exeter and their ordinance sounds like has been successful 255 

but it sounds like they only offer a density bonus of 15% but they had indicated if it was put in 256 

place again they would like to increase that density bonus to make it more attractive developers. 257 

258 

Mayor Hansel felt a 30 year mortgage for a homeowner seems fine but for an investor it seems 259 

too long. 260 

261 

Councilor Jones noted in the Rural District and Agriculture District, when someone constructs a 262 

structure and there is no access to water service, they are required to construct a cistern. He 263 

asked whether this was part of the zoning ordinance or part of fire code. Ms. Brunner stated it is 264 

part of the fire code. Chair Bosley asked whether it would be one cistern for an entire 265 

development or whether it would for one unit. Mr. Clements stated a 50,000 gallon cistern has a 266 

service radius of 2,500 feet.   267 

268 

Councilor Remy stated he could support 30 years for rental and understands the intent is to create 269 

affordable housing and that would also mean providing opportunities for more people to own 270 

homes, not just provide a roof over their heads. With the 30 year cap it could potentially trap 271 

people in their homes if the market rises. 272 

273 

Councilor Johnson asked how the City would make sure someone from out of state doesn’t 274 

purchase these homes to make a profit. Ms. Brunner stated this is where the income verification 275 

agent would come in. The City has already had a discussion with Keene Housing about this issue 276 

and there are agencies elsewhere in the State that will also provide this service. What an income 277 

verification agent does is that they verify the buyer or the renter meets the income limits. 278 

279 

Mayor Hansel asked staff to verify that developers will take advantage of this ordinance. He 280 

stated he would like to see this clarified before this ordinance is adopted. Chair Russell Slack felt 281 

the City should move forward with this ordinance as there are other communities within the state 282 

that are going to try this. She felt it was time for the City to do something about affordable 283 

housing and this is a start in that direction.  284 

285 

She felt if the City did not wish to start with 30 years that is ok, but it needs to find a period that 286 

would work and move this forward. She referred to her own experience purchasing her home, 287 

which was in a land trust, which is not something that exists anymore. She indicated the 288 

proposed ordinance is a way for someone to be able to own a home in this community. 289 

290 

The Mayor stated he appreciates what the Chair just stated but what he is looking for is 291 

verification from developers to see if what is being proposed is sufficient enough incentive. 292 

293 

Chair Bosley stated there was a lot of discussion about this issue during the June Joint 294 

Committee meeting. She did not feel there was a perfect answer until we see how it is received. 295 

She felt this Committee could be back in 18 months and there might be nothing that has been 296 

proposed by a developer with the incentives being proposed. She felt it needs to be a priority to 297 

put this item on the books and but not walk away, it needs to be reviewed after a period of time. 298 

She stated staff needs to be updating the Committee on how these changes are impacting the 299 

community. She stated she was comfortable leaving the 30 years in the language. She indicated 300 

8 of 23



PB-PLD Meeting Minutes DRAFT 

August 8, 2022 

Page 8 of 14 

she agrees with Councilor Remy, if properties around you have significantly increased in value 301 

more than what you could sell your home, now you are back at a disadvantage. Hence, she would 302 

like to see that number be significant – perhaps 15 years. She felt 30 years was a long time to 303 

hold someone accountable for a property.  304 

305 

Councilor Giacomo stated the longevity that used to exist with employment does not exist 306 

anymore and employment and housing tend to go hand in hand. He felt there is a shift from 307 

people owning homes for 30-40 years versus the generation that is coming up in their twenties; it 308 

is very common to leave a job every two to four years and he is concerned the City is not taking 309 

this into consideration and are using habits we are no longer in. He stated he was agreeable to 310 

discussing this with contractors but constructing this type of housing is better than not having 311 

any affordable housing at all. He felt data regarding homeownership needs to be looked at. He 312 

stated he appreciates what Mayor Hansel says, but felt the item needs to be moved forward.  313 

314 

Chair Russell Slack stated she can’t see any 20-30 year olds who are purchasing homes right 315 

now as most are burdened with student loans and a majority of them still live with their families.  316 

She indicated she was fine with revisiting this issue if that is what the Committee wished to do 317 

but felt we need to start somewhere and staff can always do the necessary research. She indicated 318 

there are communities who already have this in place and Keene needs to move forward with it.  319 

320 

Chair Bosley agreed the City needed to move forward with it but stated she would like an update 321 

within the next 12 months to see how this program is working.  322 

323 

Councilor Jones asked whether the City was creating a reverse incentive; are we taking away the 324 

incentive if people want to use property for farming, conservation or open space.  325 

326 

Ms. Brunner stated with the CRD option, they have to put at least 50% of land into permanent 327 

conservation, hence it is actually a conservation tool; it is meant to protect more environmentally 328 

sensitive areas. It is a way to help protect steep slopes, wetlands and surface waters in the Rural 329 

District where there is a lot with those types of natural features. The intent is to preserve more 330 

land overall. However, with conventional subdivisions the use of the lot is maximized with the 331 

amount of units that you can fit on it to get the best return on investment for that land.  With the 332 

CRD option it is double the incentive because they put at least 50% of the land in conservation 333 

so there is automatically 50% of the land that is protected. With the remaining land it is clustered 334 

closer together, so they get the same number of units, and the infrastructure they have to build is 335 

not as much – there is no need to build a longer roads or extend the utilities – hence, there is a 336 

cost savings there as well. It is an incentive for developers to create a subdivision that works 337 

better with the topography and the land features on the site. 338 

339 

Ms. Brunner reminded the committee that this is the public workshop phase, so if they wanted to 340 

make changes to the ordinance as long as they are not substantive changes (changing the 30 341 

years would not be considered a substantive) it won't necessarily restart the process.  342 

343 

Mayor Hansel stated he wanted to move forward but wanted to point out to the Committee how 344 

the cluster housing models incentive has been an option in the City and maybe that's one 345 

permitted in last year. Ms. Brunner stated with the Land Development Code (LDC) there were a 346 
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number of changes made to the CRD regulations. Before the LDC was adopted there was one 347 

application, since the adoption last year there have been two submittals. The Mayor added we 348 

have to be conscious that this plan is used. Chair Bosley stated she understands what the Mayor 349 

is saying but the market in Keene has changed over the last ten years and if the City can pursue 350 

development and save its green space which something this community enjoys it would be a win 351 

for everyone.  352 

353 

Councilor Remy stated at this point he could not support 30 years and also noted he does not see 354 

a requirement for primary residency, it only refers to owner occupied.  355 

356 

Ms. Brunner continued with the workforce housing incentive. In return for meeting the 357 

workforce housing criteria, the developer would be eligible for a bonus of 20% or one dwelling 358 

unit, whichever is greater. In addition, staff is also proposing to allow triplexes in conjunction 359 

with the workforce housing density bonus. This would be a change, because it would be allowing 360 

triplexes in LD-1 and in the Rural District if the developer pursues the workforce housing 361 

density incentive. The thinking behind that is, it is a lot cheaper to build a triplex than to sell 362 

three units or to build three single family, still being cautious that this is still the Rural District 363 

and we want to make sure that whatever is built fits in the character of the surrounding area.  364 

365 

Chair Bosley referred to condo developments outside of Tanglewood Estates and asked how 366 

those structures are designed. Ms. Brunner stated the condo developments she is aware of are 367 

located in the Low Density District and they are three to six unit condos. She stated she recalls 368 

one condo development in the Rural District but wasn’t quite positive. 369 

370 

Councilor Remy asked for clarification on the construction of triplexes; if you provide workforce 371 

housing triplexes would a developer also need to provide market rate triplexes as well. Ms. 372 

Brunner explained if a developer meets the criteria for workforce housing incentives, then they 373 

could add triplexes into their development but only 20% of the dwelling units would have to be 374 

workforce housing (some of the units in the triplexes could be market rate). 375 

376 

Ms.  Brunner went on to say any applications for the Workforce Housing Density Incentive 377 

would need to include the following submittal items: A written request that includes a calculation 378 

of the number of workforce housing units provided, a description of each unit’s size, type, 379 

number of bedrooms, estimated cost, and location within the development; A written statement 380 

explaining how the dwelling units will remain affordable for a period of 30 years (i.e. deed 381 

restriction, restrictive covenant, etc.); and any additional information the Planning Board may 382 

request in order to determine whether the requirements of the Workforce Housing Density 383 

Incentive have been met.  384 

385 

Ms. Brunner further stated one of the things the staff identified is that when the LDC was 386 

adopted, staff changed the CRD option from a conditional use permit (CUP) application to a 387 

subdivision application. She stated she wasn’t entirely sure why that change was made, 388 

perhaps to make things simpler and easier. Prior to the LDC, the CRD CUP used to be located in 389 

zoning, and then the actual CRD regulations were with the Planning Board. However, when the 390 

City changed it just to a subdivision application, the part that was in zoning was removed. 391 

Currently there is no connection between the zoning ordinance, which is chapters 1- 18 of the 392 
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Land Development Code, and the CRD Regulations, which are in chapter 19. When the LDC 393 

was adopted, it was all adopted as one document through the same process. Because there is 394 

nothing about the CRD Regulations in zoning, the City Attorney has advised that a connection 395 

has to be re-establish between the Zoning Ordinance and the CRD Regulations. Hence, what is 396 

being proposed tonight is to fix that oversight. 397 

398 

The other glitch that was found during a recent application for a CRD subdivision application.  399 

When the LDC was adopted, one thing that was done to make the CRD an easier process was a 400 

change to the way density was calculated. There are two ways density can be calculated; The 401 

first is a simple formula method which is what we have today. The second is using something 402 

called a Yield Analysis Plan, which is where a developer has to create a whole plan showing the 403 

number of units that they could fit in a CRD if they were to build it as a conventional 404 

subdivision. Then they have to verify with the Planning Board that this is the number of units 405 

that they could get. They have to then do a separate plan for the CRD. Ms. Brunner stated this is 406 

a long involved process and have heard from developers that this is one of the reasons they were 407 

previously not in favor of the CRD option. 408 

409 

Hence, with the LDC adoption, the yield analysis method was changed to the formula method, 410 

but the requirement to submit a yield analysis plan was not deleted. Hence, staff is proposing to 411 

delete this requirement.  412 

413 

Ms. Brunner stated with the Menu of Incentives that is being proposed, the developer is able to 414 

choose more than one incentive. However, staff is proposing an overall density cap at 30%. 415 

416 

Chair Bosley opened up the public workshop for public comments. 417 

418 

Mr. Kendall Lane of 5 Hastings Avenue addressed the Committee first. Mr. Lane stated the 419 

reason he was invited to address the Committee tonight is because he has been involved in most 420 

of the changes that have taken place over the years with the zoning ordinance. Mr. Lane stated as 421 

everyone is aware Keene has a housing crisis – the question is why Keene has this housing crisis. 422 

Mr. Lane stated between 1950 and 1960 the City grew by 12%. Between 1960 and 1970 the City 423 

grew by over 16% (close to a 30% increase in 20 years). In 1960 Keene had the second fastest 424 

growing community in the State of New Hampshire, which became a real concern. Mr. Lane 425 

stated he first became involved in 1978 when he was part of the Housing Authority, to look at 426 

the impact as to the growth that was taking place. Schools were at capacity and water and sewer 427 

were having issues due to being over capacity. Development was happening everywhere in order 428 

to support the increased population. 429 

430 

Keene knew it had to do something. The first thing was to move the minimum lot size from one 431 

acre to five acres. Keene did away with Planned Unit Development as well as all cluster housing 432 

proposals. This lasted about 20 years before the CRD came in. He added in the10 years he was 433 

on the Planning Board there was not a single CRD proposal that came before the Board due to its 434 

complexity.  435 

436 

After these changes were put in place, between 1970 to 1980 the growth rate fell from 16% to 437 

4%, and continued to fall. It was down to 2% from 2000 to 2010. This served the purpose that 438 
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the City set out to do. However, times have changed, the City now has a new water treatment 439 

plant. The freeze that was placed on new water connections is not an issue. The City has a new 440 

Middle School, a third of which is vacant. The High School has half the number of students it 441 

had 30 years ago. The City has closed two elementary schools in the last few years.  442 

 443 

Mr. Lane stated when he stepped down as Mayor there were nearly 1,000 industrial jobs in 444 

Keene unfilled. He noted Keene is a desirable place to live, but without housing it is almost 445 

impossible to attract people to this community.  He stated he was on the Re-districting 446 

Committee and had chance to look at the census figures early; overall census figures show that 447 

the City of Keene’s population dropped by 392 people which he said was very misleading. The 448 

college population dropped by over 2,000 people. The actual population, people who are not 449 

associated with the college grew by about 1,800 people. This is the fastest rate of growth Keene 450 

has had since 1970. The reason there are no apartments or houses available is because Keene 451 

brought in 1,800 people to fill those positions. The real estate market vacancy rate in Keene is 452 

0.3%. 453 

 454 

Mr. Lane noted Keene was successful in bringing people to live, work and support the economy 455 

but not when it came to housing. He indicated there are things the City itself can do and felt this 456 

proposed ordinance is a reflection of that. He stated Keene has an aging housing market. This 457 

needs to be refreshed, new housing needs to be built and make it possible by creating ordinances 458 

that are easy to understand, simple and straightforward. 459 

 460 

Housing needs the support of Council, not because Keene is going to build affordable housing or 461 

workforce housing. But Keene needs to create a level playing field that will support all types of 462 

housing so that the City can continue to prosper. Mr. Lane stated he has heard from many 463 

businesses that have indicated they can’t stay in Keene because of the lack of housing.  464 

 465 

Chair Bosley felt Covid has magnified this housing crisis, because we have created a unique 466 

community and people who can work remotely have discovered us. This is pushing people who 467 

are born and raised in Keene out of Keene.  468 

 469 

Chair Slack thanked Mr. Lane for his presentation and stated Keene has housing that is available 470 

but unfortunately none of them are affordable housing. She felt what is being proposed is one 471 

way to bring in affordable housing.  472 

 473 

Mr. Lane stated when creating workforce housing it needs to be maintained, there has to be 474 

enough of an incentive on the owner to maintain that property. 475 

 476 

Councilor Jones stated in addition to technology and industrial jobs, since Covid began hospitals 477 

are having a difficult time finding doctors because the hospital can’t find homes for them. 478 

SAU29 is having the same issue. 479 

 480 

Mr. Lane felt childcare is another big issue when it comes people’s ability to work. 481 

 482 

Ms. Janet Furcht of 64 Park Avenue addressed the Committee. Ms. Furcht is a member of the 483 

Monadnock Interfaith Project and on the Board of Directors for Monadnock Habitat for 484 
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Humanity. Ms. Furcht stated the issue that was raised previously about denying people the 485 

opportunity to cash in on the appreciation of their home, they are not being denied everything. 486 

What people are looking for is a place to live and if at the end of 20 or 30 years, they don't make 487 

as much as the person down street, they would have at least had secure housing for their family. 488 

Their kids could have stayed in the same school, in the same neighborhood. She stated if it 489 

equates to renting a house for 30 years versus owning a house, most families would like to own 490 

their own home. She stated she did not want the City to lose sight of that. 491 

 492 

She indicated it is great that people who work remotely are owning some of these houses. 493 

However, if we don't have a place for people who look after us in the hospital, look after us in 494 

the nursing home, look after us when we go shopping, etc., there will be people would have a 495 

terminal illnesses at home and not be able to find a homecare worker to help them.  496 

 497 

Ms. Laurie Jameson addressed the Committee on behalf of being a member of Monadnock 498 

Interface Project. She thanked the committee for all the work that is being done. She indicated 499 

workforce housing is not the same as affordable housing. She felt working people in Keene, 500 

police, fire etc. deserve a secure housing. She asked that this item be moved forward as there are 501 

problems that exist today that need to be handled.  502 

 503 

Mr. Thomas Lacy of 241 Daniels Hill Road was the next speaker. He stated he understands the 504 

need for housing. He stated he wasn’t sure he is comfortable with the changes being considered 505 

for the rural zone - 60% change of minimum acres from five acres to two acres, which he felt 506 

could have some serious consequences in the rural zone that are independent to workforce 507 

housing. He felt there will be some very creative options coming into the rural zone, which is 508 

going to make the rural zone not look like what it currently is.  509 

 510 

Mr. Lacey did not feel there has been proper analysis and attention paid to what could happen as 511 

a result of these changes to the rural zone. He indicated a lot has happened since 1972; there 512 

have been two or three real estate booms and busts. There has been the introduction of current 513 

use assessment. Many rural properties are in current use if they have a minimum of 10 acres. 514 

 515 

He stated the taxes in the rural zone will go up because properties that are between four and ten 516 

acres are now going to be identified as potential development area and will be taxed as such. He 517 

felt these are consequences of making such a change. 518 

 519 

Mr. Lacey further stated between the period of 2005 to 2008, there were extended meetings on 520 

land use and the importance limiting development in the rural zone because of storage of water, 521 

storage of nutrients that additional upland development would cause. He stated he understands 522 

the momentum but has not heard the consequences for the owners there currently live in the rural 523 

zone and how it is going to affect them. Mr. Lacey stated the three uses that help a town’s tax 524 

base is commercial, industrial and open space – open space doesn't require city services. He 525 

added he does acknowledge the need for the housing, but felt the rural zone is going to be 526 

affected negatively based on these proposed changes.  527 

 528 

With no further comment, Chair Bosley closed the public hearing.  529 

 530 
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Mayor Hansel felt in reading this documents the housing authority and the nonprofit developers 531 

are the ones who are going to take advantage of these incentives. He stated he would like staff to 532 

make sure that the City is not creating some kind of a unfair advantage for nonprofit developers 533 

to do affordable housing.  534 

535 

Chair Slack stated Housing Authorities will never have an unfair advantage and stated she cannot 536 

think of any other way to solve the housing issue. The Chair stated there will never be a perfect 537 

solution. 538 

539 

Councilor Remy stated he would be okay with 30 years if the language says it has to be their 540 

residence for 10 years. 541 

542 

Chair Bosley stated she heard the term “housing security” mentioned today by a member of the 543 

public and felt this adds another layer to the discussion that she hadn’t considered. When you 544 

rent you are always at the mercy of your landlord, but when you own you have more stability 545 

and freedom. 546 

547 

Mr. Clements clarified that with the owner occupied units, if someone were to immediately turn 548 

the property into a rental or an investment, it would be considered mortgage fraud and there are 549 

securities built into the contract and there are financial practices that are in place for added 550 

protection. 551 

552 

Councilor Remy noted the header refers to “owner occupied” but nowhere in the language does 553 

it talk about the unit having to remain as owner occupied. Mr. Clements stated the deed will 554 

outline this language.  It is not in the ordinance, but it becomes the applicant’s responsibility to 555 

guarantee that these units do remain owner occupied for the term outlined in the ordinance.  556 

557 

Councilor Jones asked Councilor Remy whether his concern is that the property would be used 558 

as a rental or a second home (vacation). Councilor Remy stated he wasn’t sure if owner occupied 559 

would mean it is being used as a primary residence.  560 

561 

Chair Bosley stated that, to qualify for an owner occupied mortgage, you would have to live in 562 

the residence only for the first 12 months. At that point it can be rented out and felt language 563 

would either have to be built into the deed or into the ordinance. She asked what happens in a 564 

situation where someone has to sell their home because they have to move for a job and can’t sell 565 

the property and would have to then rent the property.  566 

567 

Councilor Giacomo, with reference to the CPI issue, said that with the exception of a period in 568 

the late 1920’s, any 30 year period will give you about a 150% return and did not feel that is a 569 

terrible return and hence did not have an objection to the 30 years. 570 

571 

A motion was made by Mayor George Hansel that the Planning Board find the Ordinance O-572 

2022-09 as amended consistent with the Comprehensive Master Plan. The motion was seconded 573 

by David Orgaz and was unanimously approved on a 7-1 vote with Councilor Remy voting in 574 

opposition. 575 
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 576 

A motion was made by Chair Kate Bosley that the PLD Committee recommends the Mayor set a 577 

public hearing on the amended Ordinance. The motion was seconded by Councilor Michael 578 

Giacomo and carried on a unanimous roll call vote. 579 

 580 

IV) New Business 581 

None 582 

 583 

V) Next Meeting – Monday, September 12, 2022 584 

 585 

 586 

VI) Adjourn 587 

 588 

There being no further business, Chair Bosley adjourned the meeting at 8:26 PM. 589 

 590 

Respectfully submitted by, 591 

Krishni Pahl, Minute Taker 592 

 593 

Reviewed and edited by, 594 

Mari Brunner, Senior Planner 595 
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Staff Report - Ordinance – O-2022-11 

Ordinance Overview 

This Ordinance proposes to amend Chapter 100 of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Keene, New 
Hampshire as follows.        

1. That “Recreation/Entertainment Facility - Indoor” be added as a permitted primary use to the
Business Growth and Reuse District.

2. That Table 8-1 “Permitted Principal Uses by Zoning District” and Section 5.4.5 “Permitted Uses” in
Article 8 be updated to display Recreation/Entertainment Facility - Indoor as a permitted use in the
Business Growth and Reuse District under the category of Commercial Uses.

In rezoning decisions, the Petitioner’s intended use of the property should not be considered.  Rather, the 
permitted uses allowed in the proposed district should be evaluated for their suitability on the site.  
Additionally, the Board should consider and review: 

• The consistency of the proposed rezoning request with the Master Plan;
• Existing and proposed zoning requirements;
• Surrounding land use and zoning patterns; and,
• Possible resulting impacts.

Background 

The Business Growth and Reuse (BGR) District was established in 2017 as part of the Marlboro Street 
rezoning effort. The intent of the District is to serve as an additional downtown zoning district that provides 
opportunity for redevelopment and revitalization of a former industrial area in an environmentally sensitive 
manner that is of a scale and type compatible with adjacent residential neighborhoods. The development in 
this District should be oriented towards pedestrian and bicyclist access. All uses in this district shall have 
city water and sewer service. The land area underlying this District was previously zoned as Industrial. The 
intent of the rezoning initiative in 2017 was to encourage redevelopment of the area with industrial and 
business uses that were cleaner and more environmentally friendly than traditional “smoke stack” industrial 
uses.   

Ordinance O-2022-11 proposes to introduce “Recreation/Entertainment Facility - Indoor” as a principal 
permitted use in the BGR District. Recreation/Entertainment Facility - Indoor is defined in the Zoning 
Regulations as “A facility for spectator and participatory uses conducted within an enclosed building 
including, but not limited to, movie theaters, live performance venues, night clubs, indoor sports arenas, 
bowling alleys, skating centers, physical adventure game facilities, and pool halls.”  

Review of BGR District & Surrounding Area 

Included below is an overview of the BGR District, with a focus on the permitted uses as well as the existing 
land uses and types within and surrounding the district.  

BGR is a relatively small zoning district that currently includes 29 parcels, and is surrounded by Marlboro 
Street to the south, Water Street to the north, Eastern Avenue to the east, and Grove Street to the west. 
These parcels support a variety of commercial uses including warehousing, office space, a municipal 
complex, industrial uses, vehicle service facilities, an assisted living center, the City’s municipal complex 
/ Keene Ice Arena, and some retail uses. The predominant land use in this area today is warehousing. There 
are also a number of vacant parcels in this District.  
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The BGR District is surrounded by the Residential Preservation District to the west, which is largely limited 
to single family dwellings. The Neighborhood Business District is to the south along Marlboro Street, which 
promotes small-scale commercial development. The Medium Density District and a small portion of the 
Downtown Growth District are to the north. The Low Density District is to the east, which is a single family 
zoning district. 

As Beaver Brook runs north-south through the District, a significant portion of it is within the 100-Year 
Floodplain. The majority of the land area in the Floodplain in this District is on the former Kingsbury parcel, 
which is 22-acres. The Cheshire Rail Trail runs east-west through this District.  

An overview of the uses that are permitted by the Zoning Regulations to occur in this District, as well as of 
the dimensional requirements (e.g. building setbacks, lot coverage maximums, building height, etc.), are 
displayed on the table on the next page. This District allows for a limited number of permitted uses. Of the 
commercial uses permitted, which include Art Gallery, Art/Fitness Studio, Gym, Bed and Breakfast, Office, 
Neighborhood Grocery Store, Greenhouse/Nursery, Restaurant, Research and Development, Personal 
Services Establishment and Specialty Food Service, they are either those that are typically smaller scale or 
are restricted to be no greater than a certain gross floor area in this District.  

Dimensional Requirements in this District appear to promote a medium intensity of development density 
for a commercial zoning district.  Building heights are maxed at 3 stories, maximum lot coverage is 65% 
and the minimum lot size is 8,000 sf. 
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With respect to the Districts surrounding the BGR District, “Recreation/Entertainment Facility - Indoor” is 
currently only permitted as a principal use in the adjacent Downtown Growth District. This use is also 
permitted elsewhere in the City in the Downtown Limited, Downtown Institutional, Commerce, and 
Commerce Limited districts, none of which abut the BGR District. 
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Keene Master Plan Consistency 
 
The 2010 Comprehensive Master Plan includes Marlboro Street as a Strategic Planning Area. On Page 119 
of the Plan, it states, “To the east side of Main Street, along Marlboro Street, there are similar opportunities 
to balance higher density housing with the existing single- and two-family residential neighborhoods. There 
is also the opportunity to extend light commercial uses from the Main Street roundabout to the Public 
Works Facility just before Optical Avenue. As this area transitions towards the Optical Avenue gateway 
into the community from Route 101, the inclusion of a higher density of industrial / manufacturing / business 
/ office uses should be pursued with the provision of connections to adjacent neighborhoods, creating a 
walkable area.” 
 
The Plan also notes on Page 118 that this area is ideal for new industrial users and mixed use development. 
However, it qualifies that, with respect to new industrial development, “Design details, mitigating traffic 
impacts, sensitivity to surrounding neighborhoods, and a high level of connectivity to the rest of the 
community are the most important development standards.” 
 
Page 40 of the Transportation Master Plan, which is appended to the Comprehensive Master Plan, notes 
that the Marlboro Street corridor, which is a gateway corridor to downtown, supports a mix of residential, 
commercial and industrial land use. The street provides access to large residential areas…There is a concern 
that commercial uses and activities could encroach upon established residential areas located on the south 
side of the street. These neighborhoods should be protected.  
 
Implications of the Proposed Change 
 
Based on these excerpts above, it would appear that the ordinance as proposed is not entirely inconsistent 
with the goals and objectives of the Comprehensive Master Plan.  The Board should be aware that the BGR 
District was intended primarily as an area to attract industrial redevelopment (e.g. research and 
development) and other supportive business uses, and not as an entertainment or retail corridor. In addition, 
the BGR District is surrounded by residential zoning districts that may be negatively impacted by 
developments that are out-of-scale or that introduce uses inconsistent with single/two-family and small 
multi-family residential uses. It is important to balance opportunity with the impact that large or out of 
character uses could have on the surrounding community. However, “Recreation/Entertainment Facility – 
Indoor” is a commercial use that supports other existing use types in the area and should be viewed as a 
way to encourage visitation to the area. This can have a positive economic impact, but may negatively 
impact the residences that border the district. For example, a Night Club may not be an appropriate use in 
such close proximity to residential neighborhoods.  
 
As a result, the Joint Committee may wish to consider altering the proposed ordinance change by adding a 
use standard that would limit the size of this use to 4,000 square feet or less in the BGR District to prevent 
this type of use from being inconsistent with the other types/scale of uses currently permitted. The 
Committee may also wish to alter the definition of the use to remove “Night Club” from the definition to 
better reflect uses that will support neighborhood fabric without disrupting the lower density nature of 
zoning districts at the borders of the BGR district.  
 
Recommendation: 
The following language is recommended for the Planning Board and PLD motions: 
 
Planning Board:  
Recommend the Planning Board find proposed Ordinance 0-2022-11 as amended* consistent with the 
Community Goals and Master Plan. 
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*Note: If the Committee does not recommend any amendments, omit the words “as amended.” If 
amendments are proposed, the Committee should clearly state what those amendments are during 
deliberation. 
 
Planning, License and Development Committee: 
Recommend that the Mayor set a public hearing date for Ordinance O-2022-11. 
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